
Dear Sunset City Residents, 
 I hope you all had a very Happy Holiday Season. This year marks the last year of 
my four-year term as Mayor.  I am looking forward to completing the many projects I’ve 
been working on, including but not limited to, the 1800 North development, the 
improvement of beautification in the City and trying to maintain services without raising 
property taxes.  To continue keeping taxes down, remember to shop in Sunset first. 
 As an update on Falcon Hill, the Northrup Gruman building has been completed and 

that entrance to HAFB has been moved in to the east, which will begin to allow for commercial 
development in this area. I have been nominated as part of the Log Star Program at HAFB thus 
allowing me to work more closely with Col. Zabel. You may go to the City website to check out 
upcoming public comment meetings. 
 As Mayor of Sunset, I sit on the Wasatch Integrated Waste Management District Board. The new 
Recycle Drop-Off Center located at the Davis Landfill has been in operation for 2 years and is 
working great. The Recycle Drop-Off Center will accept separated cardboard, newspaper, mixed 
paper, aluminum, steel, plastics number 1 and 2 and glass from residents and businesses. The 
recycling facility is available, free of charge, from 7 a.m. to 5 p.m. (Winter Hours) Monday through 
Saturday. Household hazardous waste can also be dropped off at the facility. It is a great facility, so 
please check it out. 
 Sunset City is looking to begin a recycling program to include green waste as well as regular 
recyclables.  It looks as though the majority of the citizens like the idea.  Please contact me if you 
have any questions, concerns or opinions on this.  Please be green and recycle. 
 Once again I would like to express my thanks to all the City employees for their hard work.  In a 
small City like ours, contracted services such as animal control and garbage collection are normally 
the most inexpensive way to go. 
 I would again like to thank Delone and Joyce Hammer for their help in the Pedestrian Flag 
Program. Please contact the Police Department if you see misuse of the flags. Many businesses and 
individuals have donated money to this program, which I feel is a great benefit to the community. I 
would like to thank Bingham’s Cyclery, Charlie’s Service, Rusty’s Auto Body, Universal Rent All, 
Harder’s Hairport, Davis County School District and the Chad Bangerter Family for their donations. 
The money that was donated in 2008 continues to support the program with no additional cost to the 
City.  I would also like to thank all the volunteers in Sunset City for helping to make our community 
what it is. 
 
Sincerely, 
Mayor Chad Bangerter 
                
Business Licensing 
 Sunset Ordinance 3-1-2 requires everyone who engages in business within the City, whether 
temporary or permanent, to obtain a business license.  Please be aware that you are also required to 
obtain a business license if you sell 2 or more vehicles, boats, motorcycles, trailers, mobile homes, 
camper shells or a combination thereof within any 12 month period. Business license renewals are 
due December 31st. 
 If you have any questions, please contact Susan Hale, 801-614-9103.  To see the ordinance in 
its entirety, please come into the office or visit the City website at www.sunset-ut.com. 
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A Message from the Fire Department 
HOME FIRES 
 Fire can spread rapidly through your home, leaving you as little as two minutes to 
escape safely once the alarm sounds. Your ability to get out depends on advance warning 
from smoke alarms and advance planning—a home fire escape plan that everyone in your 
family is familiar with and has practiced.  
 
BEFORE ✔ Install smoke alarms on every level of the home and outside each sleeping area. For the best 

protection, install interconnected smoke alarms in each bedroom and throughout the home. When one 
sounds, they all sound.  ✔ Test alarms once a month. Change batteries at least once a year. Replace alarms every ten years.  ✔ Consider installing smoke alarms with a “long-life” (10-year) battery. These alarms must be tested 
once a month.  ✔ Consider installing a residential automatic fire sprinkler system.  ✔ Plan and practice your family’s escape route. Make sure every room has two ways out. Make sure all 
doors and windows open easily. Consider escape ladders for upper floors and make sure security bars 
on your doors and windows open easily from the inside. Remember to plan for your pets.  ✔ Never use flammable liquids inside and store them in approved containers in well-ventilated areas. 
Safely discard all rags or materials that have been soaked in flammable liquids outside in a metal 
container.  ✔ Inspect your chimney regularly. Clear any branches and debris from the chimney area. Make sure 
your chimney is at least three feet taller than the roof, insulated, and equipped with spark arresters on 
top.  ✔ Keep space heaters at least three feet from combustibles and away from open flames.  ✔ Keep matches and lighters up high, away from children’s sight and reach. ✔ If you smoke, smoke outside. Use large, deep, sturdy ashtrays.  ✔ Stay in the kitchen when you are frying, grilling, or broiling food. If you leave the kitchen for even a 
short period of time, turn off the stove. If you are simmering, boiling, baking or roasting food, check it 
regularly, remain in the home while food is cooking, and use a timer to remind you that the stove or 
oven is on.  ✔ Have an electrician check and maintain the wiring in your building. Inspect cords for frayed or exposed 
wiring and loose plugs. Do not run wires or cords under rugs, over nails, or across high-traffic areas. 
Do not overload extension cords. Make sure insulation does not touch bare electrical wiring.  ✔ Inspect and clean dryer filters and exhaust frequently. 

 
DURING ✔ Get out and stay out. Call the fire department from outside the home and do not return into the building 

until firefighters give the okay.  ✔ If fire or smoke blocks your escape route, use your second way out. If you must pass through smoke, 
get low and go under the smoke and close doors behind you.  ✔ If you need to open a closed door, feel the door. If it’s hot, use your second way out.  ✔ If smoke, heat, or flames prevent you from exiting a room, keep the door closed, call for help and wait 
by the window for rescue.  

 
AFTER ✔ Evacuate immediately if you detect heat or smoke in a fire-damaged building.  



✔ If you are a tenant, contact the landlord.  ✔ If you have a safe or strongbox, wait several hours before opening it. It can hold intense heat and if 
you open it before it is completely cool, the contents could burst into flames.  ✔ If you must leave your home after a fire because the building inspector has deemed it unsafe, ask 
someone you trust to watch the property in your absence. 

A Few Words from the Police Department  
 Why shovel the sidewalk? 
 It seems that you are constantly shoveling the sidewalk, chipping off melting ice or sweeping 
fresh snow. The wind is blowing it into drifts and whatever you get done will have to be redone 
in no time at all.  Why can't people just tramp it down and walk carefully? 
 What are the consequences if you don't keep your sidewalks clear? In Sunset there is an 
ordinance that requires you to keep your sidewalk clear. If you do not, you will be fined.  So to 
avoid law enforcement from knocking at your door and the possibility of paying a fine, you go 
out in the cold and do what needs to be done. 
 You have a duty of care in keeping your sidewalk and other public walkways safe for the general 
public. You are expected to do what a reasonable and prudent person would do in similar circumstances. 
 This duty of care applies whether or not you are the homeowner, businessman, renter or the landlord 
of the property in question. 
 Sunset City’s ordinance reads as follows: 
7-2-6: REMOVAL OF WEEDS, VEGETATION AND OTHER OBSTRUCTIONS:  
It shall be the duty of the owner or occupant of any private property fronting a public sidewalk to remove 
all weeds and noxious vegetation from such property and in front thereof to the curb line of the street and 
to keep the sidewalks in front of such property free from litter, snow, ice or obstructions. Snow and ice 
shall be removed from the sidewalks within twenty four (24) hours after a storm. 
                
Public Works 
 Winter is upon us and time to give a couple reminders about the cold weather.  Make sure any outside 
hoses have been disconnected from your hose bibs. Water in the hose will prevent your tap from draining 
properly and in cold weather your tap could freeze and break.  Did you shut off your sprinkler system for 
the winter?  It is surprising how many times we have heard, “I have never had to worry about that in the 
past,” as water is shooting out all over after water has thawed out and now the line is broken.  On 
extremely cold days when temperatures do not get above freezing and nighttime temps dip into the teens, 
it does not hurt to leave a small trickle of water running inside the house to prevent frozen pipes.  
Especially if you know that you have had problems in the past. 
 
 Snow removal is a headache for everyone. Please remember that it is unlawful for you to put snow 
that falls on your property on to someone else’s, including the road or sidewalk. Sunset City has always 

done a pretty good job at providing safe accessible roads during storms.  Your help is 
always appreciated.  Try not to leave your vehicles on the street any more than is 
necessary.  Most of our streets are pretty narrow so when we get too many cars on a street 
it is very difficult to remove the snow safely and effectively. On trash days please take your 
empty cans in as soon as possible. They also make it difficult to remove snow effectively. 
Overall Sunset has great residents and we really appreciate the support and help given. 

Sometimes we just need friendly reminders. 
 
 All water meters are now read by a radio, so we can read your meter even when it has a foot of snow 
over it.  Please remember that all water meters are now read every month of the year. 
                
Recreation 
 Thank you to all who assisted with the Seniors Christmas Luncheon.  We had a great time and it was 
good to see all of you who attended.  A special thanks goes to Golden Corral for the great food and the 
Junior High School Choir who provided you with entertainment.  



 We will once again be having our annual Sunset Sam Winter Fest on February 2nd. This will include 
the Art Show featuring many local artists and a Chili Cook-off for any who would like to showcase their 
secret recipe. Please contact the City Office if you would like to participate in either the Art Show or the 
Chili Contest at 801-825-1628. Come enjoy the fun, eat some chili and have a donut with hot chocolate. 
 Sunset Sam will predict the weather at sunset (5:15ish pm).  This event will be held outside the City 
Offices at 200 W. 1300 N. 
 

News from the Sunset City Citizen Corps 
 The Great Utah Shakeout will be on April 17, 2013.  Citizens are encouraged to sign up and 
participate.  For more information, please go to http://www.shakout.org/utah. 
 A Sunset City CERT Course will be held from February 16, 2013 through March 30, 2013 on 
Saturdays form 8:00 am to 12:00 noon at the Fire Station located at 85 West 1800 North. The cost is 
$10 for Sunset residents.  For more information please contact Heidi and John Blaylock at 801-774-
6760 or cert-sunsetcity@q.com. 
                

 
 Both Alternatives A and B are being studied as part of the Draft 
Environmental Impact Statement (Draft EIS).  Currently, chapters of the Draft 
EIS document are being drafted and the team is conducting a comprehensive 
analysis on impacts such as noise, water quality and air quality.  The results of 
this in-depth analysis will be presented in the Draft EIS, which is expected to 
be released in spring 2013, along with a public hearing process.  A final 
Record of Decision is not expected until the study is complete in 2014.  For 
the latest information, including maps, data and project schedule, please visit 

the project website at www.udot.utah.gov/westdavis. 
 As always, we encourage you to submit your comments and questions.  The study team can be 
reached at 877-298-1991 or westdavis@utah.gov. 
                
North Branch Library - 562 S. 1000 E., Clearfield - Phone (801) 825-6662 

 
Recurring Events: 
Story time every Wednesday at 10:30 a.m. and 1:30 p.m. 
Story time every Thursday at 10:30 a.m. 
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Council Members 
Brent Andrews 

2548 N 300 W, 801-773-6775 
 

Ricky Carlson 
388 W 930 N, 801-825-9374 
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Jake Peterson 
2114 N. 450 W., 801-645-1717 

 
Kevin Snow 
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Sunset City:  801-825-1628 
Hours:  9 am to 5 pm 

Police:  801-825-1620 
Hours:  8 am to 5 pm 

Emergency:  911 

Court:  801-825-3303 
Clerk Hours: 9 am to 5 pm 
(Court is held on Thursdays – 1 pm 
to 5 pm and phones will not be 
answered during that time) 
 
Council Meetings 
1st & 3rd Tuesday at 6:30 pm 
 


